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Rogerôs  fourteenth 
 

Bannaghtyn from the very quiet rock. Who could have imagined such changes 
in such a short time. No bikers this year, the borders are closed and we have to 
drive at a maximum of 40mph which upsets the locals more than having to 
queue up outside the Co-op! 
 

It is now almost two months since all Britainôs pubs, bars and restaurants were 
shuttered. The term ócatastropheô has been bandied around and it is hard to see 
how a lot of the hospitality and tourism industry 
will emerge unchanged.  
 

Some pubcos have offered a rent freeze but 
others hide behind weasel words and seem to 
provide little of substance to help their tenants. 
Already Halewood International has rationalised 
its Hawkshead brewing arm with twelve 
redundancies including the Head Brewer. There 
will be more closures, lots more. 
 

Yet the crisis has brought out the best of British 
and in true bulldog fashion the Trade has risen 
to the challenge. There was a load of empty 
Keykegs after a London beer festival and 
enterprising Bill Bremner has made six face 
visors out of each keg. The Gardeners Arms in Norwich poured the beer away 
to the tune played by the band as the Titanic went down! It has been estimated 
that there are over 50 million pints in pub cellars.  
 

We can safely predict that the hospitality industry will be the very last to return to 
normality. In the meantime pubs are delivering meals and some have turned into 
community shops. Small pack brewers are still in business and are busy as beer 
sales move to the off trade. Cask beer brewers have been badly hit, some have 
even decanted casks into plastic milk containers.  
 

Distillers have been quick to provide alcohol for making hand sanitizer and some 
have removed the alcohol from beers that brewers will be unable to sell. 
Similarly A-B Inbev and Heineken have offered the alcohol removed from non-
alcohol products. 
 

CAMRA has partnered with SIBA to help the industry with a Pulling Together 
campaign which aims to encourage ideas to stay afloat including launching an 
online shop, offering takeaways, home deliveries, increasing paraphernalia 
sales or providing redeemable pay-up-front gift vouchers. Hatfield House in 
Belfast has four vans touring around offering draught Guinness to those who 
miss the lengthy two stage pour. Yorkshireôs Sam Smiths are giving their dray 
horses a bit of exercise by delivering to homes around Tadcaster. It appears 
that the authorities are largely turning a blind eye to perhaps unlicensed 
innovation. Police have made it clear that any lock-ins in the pub will lead to a 
permanent loss of licence. 
 

It is a bit early to think about starting up again and BBPA has suggested that the 
trade will need three weeks notice of being allowed to reopen so that the supply 
chain can be filled, staff reassembled and customers get used to the idea of 
going out again. 
 

Finally coronavirus has taken another victim. Corona beer itself as Mexico in 
common with South Africa, Panama, Thailand and no doubt other places has 
declared the brewing of beer to be non-essential and shut down all production. 
 
 

Copy closes for NL 90 on 14 August and NL91 on 13 November. 
 

 

Slaynt vie and sorry I do not know the Manx for óstay safeô 

Front and back covers; This month we feature the moribund Highgate Brewery in Walsall. Opened in 1898 and reputed to have had 
the UKôs first female head brewer in 1914, it was taken over by Mitchells & Butlers in 1939. Closed by Bass, there was a management 
buyout in 1995 and a sale to Aston Manor in 2000 and on to pub chain Global Star in 2007. It closed in 2010 and is up for auction.  To 
see more of Roger Putmanôs photographs taken while he was Editor of the Brewer & Distiller magazine, go to the BHS Brewerypedia 
pages 
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BHS Calendar 
Our current programme is on hold for the duration.  

 

From the Chairman 
Under normal 
circumstances this 
Newsletter would be 
reporting on the 
Societyôs AGM, 
however these are 
anything but normal 
circumstances and it 
has not been possible 
to hold the AGM, 
nonetheless I would 
like to take this 
opportunity to thank 
Marstonôs for offering 
to host us and to the 
National Brewery 
Heritage Trust for 
inviting us to spend a 

day with them as part of the event. Hopefully these 
visits can be rearranged in the fullness of time. 
 

I do hope you and your family and friends have 
managed to stay well at this time and I look forward to 
meeting up again when normality returns. 
 

Needless to say, following government guidelines all 
meetings including the AGM have been cancelled for 
the foreseeable future. An email was sent out to all 
those who registered an interest in attending the AGM 
and then to everyone for whom we have an email 
address, however I am conscious that there are some 
members for whom we do not have an email address, 
or the one that we do have is no longer valid. If you did 
not get the notification and have an email address then 
it would be very useful for us to know it. We only send 
out a handful of messages a year, usually for last 
minute changes of plans, such as this situation. Apart 
from not wanting to add to your bulging inbox it is also 
less than straightforward sending out bulk emails, which 
would certainly act as a deterrent if we were minded to 
send out more! 
 

Looking at the options for the AGM, there would seem 
to be three. The papers that would have been 
presented at the AGM will be found in this Newsletter  
 

1. Delaying it until it is possible to hold it,  

2. Holding a virtual meeting online, 

3. Not holding it physically this year but doing so 
by correspondence.  

Many members have responded following the email 
and the vast majority are relaxed about the approach, 
being happy to follow option 3 unless there is any 
prospect of option 1 actually happening. 
 

Technically we should hold the AGM by the 30th June, 
but that will simply not be possible (other than option 3). 
We have ruled out option 2 (a virtual meeting) as many 
members do not have access to the web and managing 

such a meeting (after trying small Zoom meetings) 
would be quite a challenge. Perhaps we could look at 
smaller social gatherings using this technology in the 
future though. 
 

Given the uncertainty of when the hospitality industry 
will reopen and be in a position to host a meeting, 
coupled with a likely reluctance by many to travel long 
distances for quite some time, option 1 doesnôt seem to 
be something we can plan for. 
 

That leaves variations on option 3. Amongst the AGM 
papers I have repeated the agenda and reported on 
each point. Members are invited send in their vote 
where this is required (either by email or post to me by 
the 30th June) if you so wish. There is also the option for 
members to call an EGM if there is dissatisfaction with 
this approach. 
 

I do hope you agree that this is best option available to 
us at the moment. Hopefully we can look forward to 
meeting safely in due course to enjoy the social side of 
the AGM. 
 

Given the enormous pressure the virus has placed on 
the industry we have decided to defer invoicing our 
corporate members for the time being, however by all 
means pay now if you are happy to do so. 
 
We are still very keen to find a volunteer to join us as 
Secretary. Mike Bone is kindly continuing for the time 
being while the search goes on, but he is keen to hand 
over the reins. Needless to say, there would be plenty 
of support for anyone taking the role on and I await your 
call with baited breath. 
 

Best wishes, please stay safe and well while we look 
forward to the future and the return of normal times 
 

Jeff Sechiari 
chairman@breweryhistory.com 

Marstons brewhouse relocated from Mansfield ï sadly you will 
not be seeing it yourselves! 
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Membership Matters  
By now we should have had to 2020 AGM and 
confirmed the 2020-21 annual subscription rates, 
however that meeting has not, of course, taken place. 
In the meantime the new membership year started on 
May 1st.  
 

As announced last time, the Committee are 
recommending that the subscriptions should remain 
unchanged for the 2020/21 membership year. 
Although this should be ratified by the AGM I have 
had no objections to this proposal and many members 
have already paid on this basis. I would welcome 
renewal subscriptions at any time. If you are having 
difficulties because of the current Coronavirus 
situation do please drop me a line. We are particularly 
conscious of the problems affecting business in 
general and the hospitality trade in particular so we 
have decided to defer issuing corporate renewal 
invoices until things have settled down for you all.  
 

As mentioned last time, we do have a number of 
members who pay by standing order, but at a very old 
rate. If you pay by standing order could you please 
check that it is set up for the correct amount.  If find 
you have paid an old amount I would be happy to 
receive a top up.  
 

If you wish to pay by bank transfer our details are: 
Please give your payment a reference that allows us 
to recognise you, ideally your surname and post code 
Bank: Santander   
A/c name: Brewery History Society 
Sort Code: 09-01-55  Account: 7979 4180 
 

New members 

We welcome the following new members and hope 
that you all enjoy your membership of the Society. We 
also welcome back a number of former members who 
have decided to rejoin. Please spread the word 
amongst your friends and colleagues ï we are always 
keen to have new members. 
 

Corporate Members 
John Robinson, George Shaw Brewery, Cheshire  

Interests: Walkers Brewery of Warrington, 
George Shaw of Leigh, Cheshire micro 
breweries, especially the Tipsy Angel. 

 

Individual Members: 
Brian CROWTHERS, Tyne & Wear 

Interests: Pubs & breweries, particularly of 
North East England. 

Des DE MOOR, London 
Interests: Beer writer, evolution of beer styles 
and flavour, beer culture and its geographical 
determinants. 

David DINES, Hertfordshire 
Interests: Mew Langton 

Gary M GILLMAN, Ontario 
Interests: History of beer, brewing and beer 
styles 

Simon HALL, Bath 
David HILL, North Yorkshire 

Interests: Real ale, walking, travel 
Michael JAGGER, Essex  

Interests: All aspects of brewery history, 
taking photographs of remaining former 
breweries, visits to breweries, label collecting. 

Dermot KENNEDY, West Yorkshire 
Interests: Defunct brewery liveries, Yorkshire 
breweries. 

Alan SHEPPARD, Buckinghamshire  
Dr Malvern TIPPING, Suffolk 

Interests: Historic built environment, UK 
countryside, mills, historic railways, rural 
walking, research. 

 

Thank you for your ongoing support. 
 

Jeff Sechiari, Membership Secretary  
membership@breweryhistory.com 
Address withheld 

 

BREWERY HISTORY SOCIETY VIRTUAL AGM 2020 AGENDA 
1. Apologies for absence ï thatôs all of us ha ha! 
2. Minutes of AGM held on 12 April 2019 as published in Newsletter 85  
3. Matters arising - none 
4. Chairmanôs report (see below) 
5. Treasurerôs report (see below ï let us know whether you agree to accept this report) 
6. Auditorôs report (will be published in the newsletter when available) 
7. Election of Officers 

The following officers and committee members are due to retire under our 3-year rule (Section 6 of our 
current Constitution) and have indicated that they wish to stand for re-election:  Jeff Sechiari (Chair & 
Membership Secretary), Mike Bone (Secretary), Susan Chisholm, Ken Smith (Treasurer) and Ed Wray.  
Steve Elliott (Meetings Organiser) has been co-opted since the last AGM and now stands for election.  
There have been no offers to stand for election received. Please let us know if you agree or disagree with 
the election of the above officers. 

8. Any other business (no items for discussion have been received) 
 
Mike Bone, Secretary 
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Chairmanôs virtual AGM address 
Welcome to our 2020 AGM report as we find ourselves 
in a very different situation to normal with the 
prevention of travel and meetings because of 
Coronavirus.  
 

First and foremost I should like to say that we are very 
grateful to Marstons for offering to host our AGM this 
year. We were looking forward to visit their historic 
brewery in Burton on Trent, the home of British 
brewing, for this the most important day in our Societyôs 
calendar. We also thank our friends at the NBHT who 
had offered to host us for a day to explore their archive 
and find out about their current projects as part of what 
has become a ómulti dayô AGM event over the past few 
years. 
 

Since last yearôs AGM report we have had a varied 
selection of visits. The AGM itself was at Shepherd 
Neame in Faversham coupled with a visit to Gaddôs 
Ramsgate Brewery in Broadstairs on the day before. 
We then had: 
A visit to Bankôs Brewery in Wolverhampton, 
A visit to Batemanôs Brewery in Lincolnshire, 
A visit to Windsor & Eton Brewery 
A joint event with the British Guild of Beer Writers ï 
óMalt, Past, Present and Futureô. This was an in-depth 
seminar on beer's main ingredient, held as part of 
Norwich's City of Ale Festival. 
Ken Smith also led a series of his excellent Urban 
Walks in London throughout the year, 
We were also kindly invited to have a presence at The 
Labologists Society's flagship event - Label of the Year 
2019, hosted by Adnams. My thanks to Paul Travis for 
representing the BHS here. 
 

Unfortunately the programme for 2020 has been 
severely curtailed but we do thank John Robinson for 
hosting a meeting at his George Shaw Brewery. We 
also joined with The British Guild of Beer Writers to host 
a meeting to look at a project to add London's pub and 
brewery history on to the óLayers of Londonô interactive 
online resource.  
 

We had a number of visits and walking tours planned or 
being arranged when the lockdown kicked in, so 
everything is now on hold. However, I must express our 
gratitude to Steve Elliott for taking on the mantle of 
Visits Secretary and progressing these plans.  
 

Our visits have all proved to be very informative and 
enjoyable. We are very grateful to all of our hosts and 
guides throughout the year, for both their hospitality and 
the opportunity for us to forge even stronger links 
between the industry and ourselves. I am also delighted 
that we were able to build on our relationships with 
other industry bodies such as the IBD, BFBi. SIBA, the 
National Brewery Heritage Trust (NBHT) and, more 
recently, the Brewersô Company thanks to Miles; as well 
as with organisations such as the British Guild of Beer 
Writers, the Scottish Brewing Archives Association 
(SBAA) and the various collecting societies. It is 
wonderful to have such strong links with them all. 

I mentioned the NBHT and I am delighted to say they 
are happy to take any of our archive material if itôs 
suitable for their collection, an area that has been a 
concern for a long time since our own archive had to 
close. They have a major project underway to create a 
catalogue of their vast collection and I am delighted to 
say that the BHS has made significant donation to this, 
taken from the ring fenced funds in the Geoffrey Ballard 
bequest to reflect Geoffreyôs desire to support our 
archiving efforts as a key part of his passion for 
preserving the industryôs history.. 
 

The Society, and all of you, its members, have 
continued to make a great contribution to the recorded 
history of the brewing industry and Iôm sure that this will 
continue in the future. This is not only with our books ï I 
would particularly commend óLondonô and our latest 
publication, the updated version of óKentô to you at the 
moment, but also with the Journal, the Newsletter ï 
now looking splendid as a full colour production, the 
web site and the Wiki database, which is going from 
strength to strength, all of which provide a forum for the 
dissemination of information and the raising of queries. 
It is clear that we are now well known to researchers in 
all sorts of fields, as well as the media and the many 
professional writers who use our publications as 
essential reference material.  
 

During the year we have had an enormous volume of 
informative and authoritative written material to enjoy, 
giving us, I hope you will agree, great variety and 
remarkable value for our subscription, as well as 
leaving a valuable historic record for future generations 
ï copies are held by a number of major libraries and 
repositories around the world and this is increasing. We 
thank Ken Smith, Tim Holt, Mike Brown and Roger 
Putman, together with all of the contributors ï members 
like Ray Farleigh and Ian Mackey, who provide a huge 
amount of knowledgeable input, for all of their hard 
work in this area.  
 

We must ensure that the industry is fully aware that we 
are here and available to help with finding a safe home 
for unwanted archive material before any more is lost, 
even though we can no longer take it ourselves. We 
have had some notable successes in the past, but time 
is always very short when a closure arises. Please do 
whatever you can to ensure that the industry is aware 
of the help that we can offer if material is threatened. 
Wherever possible we try to house such material in the 
appropriate County Record Office. We also do what we 
can to support the National Brewing Library at Oxford 
Brookes, the NBHT in Burton and the History of 
Advertising Trust in Norfolk.  
 

Copies of photographs for the photographic archive 
would also be appreciated ï especially easy to do in 
this digital age. Ken Smith and Mike Brown look after 
this area and we now have the Wiki to hold images, 
making them available to a wide audience. 
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I am very grateful to Steve Peck who maintains the web 
site, which continues to grow and in particular the 
Defunct section. Steve has also given the site a 
makeover recently to make it more attractive and easier 
to navigate. Steve observes that the addition of new 
records has slowed down considerably in recent times, 
perhaps reflecting the fact that it forms a pretty 
comprehensive record of what is there to be seen. 
These pages attract contributions from a wide range of 
people as well as BHS members and have a staggering 
number of hits, raising awareness of the BHS amongst 
non-members. Steve tells me that currently we have 
about 4800 records on the system however, the 
concentration is now on transferring the photographic 
records to the Wiki and currently there are 869 Defunct 
records which open pages in the Wiki. This has great 
advantages in terms of presentation, as we are able to 
add much larger and better quality photos than 
previously. Steve has also been doing a lot of work 
improving some of the images within the Wiki and 
adding to the data held. 
 

We are very fortunate to have a wonderful team of very 
hard working officers and activists, and Iôm sure that 
you would like me to record our thanks to them for their 
contribution. They each put in a great many hours to 
make the Society what it is.   
 

¶ Ken Smith who is our treasurer in addition to his 
role overseeing our publications, our photo library 
and maintaining the Wiki. 

¶ Paul Travis, who has run the bookshop for many 
years, providing us with reading material and the 
Society with funding 

¶ Tim Holt who edits the Journal, and also runs our 
essay prize. 

¶ Mike Bone who is currently óActing Secretaryô and 
brings a wealth of experience and contacts in the 
Industrial Archaeology world. 

¶ Susan Chisholm providing a very valuable link with 
the industry 

¶ Amber Patrick, who looks after our maltings special 
interest group 

¶ Ed Wray, for his past work as Meetings Secretary 
and providing another valuable link with the 
industry 

 

Although not on the committee, I would also like to say 
a special thank you to: 

¶ Roger Putman for editing the Newsletter, stamping 
his own style on to it 

¶ Mike Brown for looking after our Archive as well as 
writing many books. 

¶ Andrew Wells for auditing the accounts and 
providing accountancy advice 

¶ Steve Peck for maintaining the web site in general 
and especially tirelessly maintaining the Defunct 
data 

¶ Martyn Cornell, well known journalist, brewery 
historian and blogger, who looks after our publicity. 

¶ Ian Mackey, who continues to maintain details of 
new breweries and report on this in the Newsletter 

¶ Ray Farleigh who is an indefatigable researcher 
and provider of material  

¶ John Robinson with Dave and Claire Sweeney 
supported by a strong team in the flourishing North 
West Region 

¶ All of the members who keep our information up to 
date 

 

Last, but certainly not least, I would like to thank Miles 
Jenner for his support as our President and spreading 
the name of the Society throughout the industry. 
 

As mentioned, Mike Bone is continuing as óActing 
Secretaryô but is keen to hand over the reins to another. 
The role is not too onerous and I would love to discuss 
the opportunity with anyone who would like to know 
more. There would be plenty of support from the team 
going forward and if we donôt find a volunteer the 
Societyôs activities will suffer. I would also love to hear 
from anyone who would like to set up a local regional 
group. 
 

I would also particularly like to thank all members for 
their contribution. Those who have contributed to the 
Journal, Newsletter or web site, of course, but also 
those who simply enjoy being a member because this is 
what gives us the critical mass to succeed.  
 

In spite of the continued economic situation (and our 
aging membership) numbers have held up pretty well 
although they a little down on last year.  
The current figures are: 
 

Current: 443  
Associate  7 Individual  373  Corporate  63 
of which: 409 are in the UK and 34 Overseas 
 

In spite of the pressure on the industry we still have 
over 60 Corporate members, but we are always very 
keen to increase this further and also to make closer 
connections with the allied trades. If you have any 
contacts within the industry, especially within the 
historic breweries I would welcome any help you can 
offer to encourage them to join. Having a strong 
corporate membership gives us much more strength 
going forward.  
 

Word of mouth is certainly the most effective 
recruitment tool, so please do what you can to ósellô the 
Society to friends, acquaintances and people that you 
bump into. I often find that people have heard of us and 
are thinking of joining, so a gentle nudge can do the 
trick. We would also welcome any ideas for marketing 
ourselves better to raise awareness of the Society. 
Indeed, we are always keen to receive feedback on all 
aspects of our activities. 
 

I have been very proud to be your Chairman for the 
past year ï I have thoroughly enjoyed it. I look forward 
to another year of success for the Society and of 
enjoyment for all of our members as we surface from 
the current pandemic. My best wishes to all of you and 
the wider industry. 
 

Jeff Sechiari 
Chairman 
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BREWERY HISTORY SOCIETY 
UNAUDITTED ACCOUNTS 2019 

 INCOME AND EXPENDITURE TO 31 DECEMBER 2019  

 INCOME 2019 

 Subscriptions Personal 8993 

 Subscriptions Corporate 5393 

 Income from Sales 2502 

 Sale of Old Newsletters/Journals 82 

 Donations 112 

 Bank Interest 84 

  17166 

 EXPENDITURE  

 Journal 6755 

 Newsletter 5351 

 Officers' Expenses 720 

 Stationery  64 

 Web Costs 332 

 Meeting Costs 491 

 Subscriptions 1100 

 Book Shop Purchases 0 

  14813 

    

 Gross excess of income over expenditure 2353    

 Stock Value 2018 5315 

 less Sales 2019 -2502 

 plus Purchases/ new book 2019 2139 

 Stock Value 2019 6083 

 Net Stock Movement -1131 

   

 Net excess of income over expenditure 1222 

   

 BALANCE SHEET AT 31 DECEMBER 2019 2019 

 FIXED ASSETS  

  0 

 CURRENT ASSETS  

 Stock of Books 6083 

 Cash at Bank  

 Society Development Fund 8750 

 G Ballard Memorial Fund 3947 

 Current Account 4625 

 Paypal Account 3260 

 Deposit Account 3700 

  30365 

 CURRENT LIABILITIES  

 Creditors  

 Newsletter 0 

 Officers Expenses 0 

  0 

  30365 

 RESERVES  

 General fund 16447 

 Surplus for 2019 1222 

 G Ballard Memorial Fund 3947 

 Society Development Find 8750 

  30365 

 

With the postponement of the AGM I have been asked by our Chairman to present the unaudited accounts as at close of 
business 31st December 2019. The above details are currently with our Auditor awaiting sign off. 
Due to the current situation, the subscriptions will remain at the current level. Later in the year we will review these and see 
if we are still in a position to cover our outgoings, namely the Journal and the Newsletter. 
Please let me know if you have any questions. 
Ken Smith,  treasurer@breweryhistory.com 
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Update on the BHS Web Siteôs Defunct Brewery Livery Pages 
 
http://www.breweryhistory.com/Defunct/DefunctIndex.htm 

 
Many years ago the 
late Bryan Lacey 
shared his 
fascination with the 
examples of brewery 
liveries that belonged 
to defunct breweries 
still able to be seen. 
It was agreed to add 
Bryanôs data to the 
BHS web site and to 
encourage others 
around the country to 
contribute examples 
that they came 
across. Sadly, 
contributors also 
report on the loss 
of such specimens 
as these are often 
not appreciated by 
developers. 
Bryan sadly passed 
away some years 
ago but his project 
flourishes with Steve 
Peck taking a lead 
on its maintenance. 
Every year Steve 
provides updates 
figures for the 
number of entries 
and this year he also 
reported on work that 
he has been doing 
on the web site (see 
below).  
 

 
 

How you can contribute to the project 
The success of this project is totally dependent upon 
information supplied by enthusiasts throughout the 
country. If you know of or see any examples of defunct 
brewery livery please e-mail us at: 
defunct@breweryhistory.com. Photographs are very 
welcome but please reduce the resolution to around 
100Kb.  
Likewise, if you spot that a current entry is no longer in 
place please let us know. 
If you havenôt explored this fascinating section of the 
BHS web site I encourage you to have a look. 
 

Jeff Sechiari 
 

 
 

 
Steveôs update for the 2020 BHS AGM 
The total number of Defunct records is growing slowly 
ï about 4800 at the moment, which is about 70 up on 
last year. We are getting examples of old brewery 
liveries revealed when modern signage is taken down, 
which is very welcome, but my researches via Google 
show that unfortunately some pub owners are ripping 
out sometimes exceptional items. As part of general 
maintenance when Iôm updating an area, I tend to 
check Google these days to see if items are surviving 
or not. 
  

I am adding the Defunct pages to the BHS Brewery 
Wiki and this is proceeding quite well with 869 pages 
dealt with compared to 445 last year. I combine this 
process with linking (where possible) these pages to 
the brewery pub lists on the Wiki. On a few occasions 
Iôve managed to trace pub ownership back to two or 
three different breweries and in these cases I link the 
pub page back to all of the previous owners that we 
are aware of. Some of the pages already exist on the 
Wiki as a historical brew-
pub, so I always check this 
first before adding a new 
page. 
  

The Wiki pub lists have 
also proved useful in 
tracing some queries ï 
those cases where we can 
see an old monogram, for 
instance, but until recently 
have been unable to 
confirm which brewery it 
was. Iôve also added 
missing entries to the pub 
lists where itôs clear from 
the pubôs livery that a 
particular brewery owned a 
pub. 
  

My approach for the next 
few months is to add to the 
Wiki all of the Defunct 
records we have for a 
selected brewery, 
particularly where the livery 
is exceptional and where we 
have a pub list. 
  

There are still some 1979 
Defunct pages in the old 
HTML format, where many of the photos are small 
format and cropped. As I transfer them to the Wiki, I 
dig out the original photos which in many cases give a 
better image. 
 

Steve Peck 
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The Tamar Brewery at Devonport 

 
The first reference to the Tamar brewery was in 
December 1801 when The Royal Navyôs agent 
Victualler Thomas Miller obtained a warrant to search 
the Tamar Brewery for casks suspected as being stolen 
from the Naval Brewery at Southdown in Millbrook on 
the other side of the Tamar in Cornwall. Accompanying 
him was John White the Managing partner, they found 
many casks with lettering obliterated and several on 
which a broad arrow was still visible. The brewery must 
have been a reasonable size at the time as a clerk was 
employed, one James Crang. 
At an auction held in February 1814 at the Kings Arms, 
Plymouth Dry Dock, the Tamar Brewery was offered for 
auction, described as ñA large public brewhouse under 
the name of Tamar Breweryò. It was purchased by 
William and John Ellis. They were later, in 1827, 
described as ñbrewers and maltsters at The Tamar 
Breweryò in the Tourist Guide to Devonport of that year. 
The area in Morice Town close to the Naval Dockyard 
had two other small breweries operating.  The New 
Passage Brewery known as Smith & Co, owned by 
John Smith, John Spiller and William Pridham, (who 
were described as óbrewers and wine and spirit 
merchantsô) and Messrs Liscombeôs brewery. In 1830 
Thomas Liscombe  and Thomas Whiddon Liscombe 
were listed as brewers at 58 Aubyn Street, but by 
January 1837 Thomas Liscombe had died and his 
brother T.W. Liscombe was recorded as brewer of 12 
Tamar Street until he died on the 5th March 1857. It is 
thought that the new address in Tamar Street was due 
to the two breweries merging, the smaller one closing 
and Tamar carrying on. The brewery then passed to his 
son Robert Lavers Liscombe.  
The brewery was then purchased by George Crake, 
said to reside at the small village of Knockers Knoll 
near Crownhill just north of Plymouth,(born 1854 died 
1st July 1922). Little is known of the Crake period but 
he no doubt sold the brewery when he retired as he 
would have been aged 65 years. 

Elsewhere in Plymouth towards the end of the 
nineteenth century a group of seven breweries merged  
to form Plymouth Breweries and brewing concentrated 
at the Regent Brewery in Stonehouse, this was Tamarôs 
main competitor. 
On the 4th September 1919 the Tamar brewery was 
purchased by H.G.Simonds of Reading with 28 public 
houses from George Crake, with all Simonds houses in 
Devon and Cornwall  transferring to the Tamar 
Brewery.  
In 1931 Whitewaysô Cider Company sold their Devon 
pubs to Simonds in return for a trade agreement 
whereby only Whiteways cider could be sold in 
Simonds houses and in 1932  N.P.Hunt, Crabbs Park 
Winery in Paignton with  45 houses was purchased. Mr 
Hunt used the money to purchase Lakemans Brewery 
Brixham. In 1935 he sold 40 public houses to Simonds.  
During this period the Tamar was well known for its 
Porter and Mild, the working manôs beer, and trade was 
roughly 50% Tied and 50% Free, with the Royal Navy 
being a large customer. Pubs owned now totalled some 
130. 
The Second World War saw the area around the 
brewery suffer from enemy action. The brewery 
escaped with only one incident of an incendiary bomb 
landing in the grist case putting it out of action for nine 
months. During and after the war a lady brewer was 
employed by the company, possibly a first as qualified 
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brewers were then almost always men. Mrs Doris 
Penery retired one year early from her legal retirement 
age after the last brew. 
After the war, modernisation and extensions took place 
when Robert Morton undertook works in the brewhouse 
installing two new coppers, a hop back and a 100 barrel 
wort receiver. Later two stainless steel Puma pumps 
were added for chilled liquor and the wort receiver. The 
old cask washing yard was roofed over and converted 
to storage for a further 400 casks and the old cask 
storage cellar converted into a cold store. These 
changes were possible through the acquisition of a plot 
of land on the other side of Tamar Street, an island site 
bounded by John Street and Tamar Wharf on the other 
sides. Here a new cask washing shed was erected and 
equipped with a new Hopkins hydraulic washer. The 
area was also big enough for a cooperôs shed, drying 
shed and engineers shop. The new cold store was 
equipped with ten, 70 barrel horizontal vessels and ten 
Redox tanks all individually brine jacketed. During the 
upgrade the two Davy Paxman Economic boilers were 
converted to oil burning and a 14,000 gallon fuel tank 
erected outside the boiler house.  
In 1951 some 30 houses belonging to Prowseôs South 
Devon Brewery at Kingsbridge, brewers of the famous 
ñWhite Aleò, together with the business of C.W. Blundell 
& Co of Plymouth was acquired and in 1953 Mrs 
Kathleen Poole sold her late husbandôs brewery at 
Penzance and 30 houses to Simonds, the brewery 
closed and a new depot was built nearby.  
Simonds purchased another of the townôs breweries, 
the Octagon Brewery in 1954. On Martin Street in 
Plymouth it was founded in 1861 by Joseph Godfrey 
and registered in 1899. They had 48 houses mostly 
within the City boundary. Brewing ceased and was 
transferred to the Tamar, the old brewery was then 
used for offices, spirit bottling stores, cask store and 
garage repair. 
In 1957 the Brewery was awarded second prize in the 
Stout, OG 1046 degrees, competition for Simonds 
Velvet Stout at The International Brewing Awards.  
In 1960 H.G.Simonds merged with Courage & Barclay 
and the brewery became part of Courage Western with 
other breweries in Bristol and Newport in South Wales. 
This was a time when bottled beer sales were 
increasing so it was decided to modernise the bottling 
facilities at Tamar as one of the eight current breweries 
in the Courage group.  
The new bottling store opened early in 1962 and was 
on part of the site of the original three breweries and 
their stables. The new bottling store fronted onto Tamar 
Wharf on the South and Moon Cove on the north. The 
14 loading bays were at lorry level and 25 feet deep 
with a loading area behind. Due to the nature of the site 
concrete piles were sunk up to 20 feet deep. The total 
area covered was 35,000 sq feet with 180 foot frontage 
onto Tamar Wharf.  26 vehicles operated from the 
brewery to the trade and depots at Penzance, Torquay 
and Exeter. The two bottling lines used Worssam Super 
Forty fillers; one on pints did 600 dozen per hour and 

the other on halves was rated at 750 dozen per hour. 
Both lines had APV flash pasteurisers. 
In 1968 the company was awarded First prize in the 
1036- 1041 degrees category for its óHeavyô Mild. The 
mild was brewed using roasted malt to achieve a nutty 
dry flavour unlike cheaper mild brews that used caramel 
to darken and sweeten. 
1970 was the 350th anniversary of the voyage of the 
Mayflower and was marked with the launch of 
Mayflower Ale. It was brewed at the Regent Brewery 
and bottled at Tamar. In April  the deputy Mayor 
Alderman Graham Jinks started the bottling line at 
Tamar and attended   the newly completed Tamar 
Brewery Training and Reception room where a function 
was held with both head brewers, Rex Cobb (Tamar) 
and Frank Clayton (P.B). The beer was sold to all 
houses in Plymouth in half pints from the 20th April 
1970 at 2/6 a bottle.  
In 1971 it was announced that Plymouth Breweries had 
been  purchased by the Courage group.  With three 
Courage premises in Plymouth savings were made and 
The Octagon brewery closed immediately. Further 
savings were made with production being run down at 
Tamar. Brewing ceased in October 1975 and 
transferred to The Regent Brewery. Some of the 
equipment went to Blackawton Brewery Devon and the 
brewery was demolished and sold to the MOD to be 
incorporated into the dockyard. The brewing of Courage 
Best Bitter and Heavy 
were transferred to 
Regent, bottled Light ale 
and Brown being 
produced at Avonmouth 
but brewed elsewhere. By 
1979 when Heavy 
received an award at 
CAMRAôs Beer Festival in 
London, production had 
been reduced to about 40-
50 barrels per week and 
was finally axed in 1984 
when the Regent brewery 
closed. 
Tamar will always be 
remembered for the 
dockside location and the 
óHeavyô Mild Ale it 
produced and of course 
for Mrs Penery, a lady 
brewer before her time. 
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